Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association
Meeting Minutes

May 3, 2007
Call to Order

President Doug Willis called the Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association meeting to order at 11:30 a.m. at Tacoma Fire Department.  The following were present:

Kelvin Johnson, Puyallup FD
Ruth Obadal, Puyallup FD
Pat Donovan, Puyallup FD

Jeff Jensen, Tacoma FD

Rick Bleecker, PCFD #3

Dave Dupille, PCFD #3
Jim Sharp, PCFD #3

Stephen Murphy, PCFD #3

Bob Black, PCFD #5

Eric Watson, PCFD #5
Jack Andren, PCFD #6

Doug Willis, PCFD #6
Bryan Pearson, PCFD #6

Keith Wright, PCFD #6
Judy Murphy, PCFD #6

Ed Goodlet, PCFD #8
Chuck King, PCFD #8

Andy McAfee, PCFD #14
Guy Allen, PCFD #16

Reggie Romines, PCFD #21
Kathy Hale, PCFD #21

Dan Packer, PCFD #22
Garry Olson, PCFD #23

Ken Parrish, PCDEM

Wayne Wienholz, PCFPB

Dic Gribbon, PSCAA

Dan Rankin, PCFCA

Recorder Denise Menge

Flag Salute
No flag present.
Jeff Jensen welcomed everyone to Tacoma Fire Department’s Training Center.  He apologized that Fire Chief Stephens was not able to attend today’s meeting.  This is the first time in thirty (30) years that their Local has been in arbitration.
Approval of Minutes

It was moved and seconded to approve the April 5, 2007 minutes.  MOTION CARRIED.
Treasurer’s Report

Kathy Hale not present yet.
Correspondence

No correspondence.  
Guest Speakers
President Willis introduced Executive Director Mike Brown from the Washington State Fire Chiefs Association.  Mike stated most of the information he’ll be talking about today is available on their website.  Last year with the new Legislative Chair, Al Church from Federal Way, they started a new process for the legislative input, which is underway again.  Everyone should have received an e-mail from Al Church requesting information on top issues.  The issues will be gone over at the annual meeting and then they’ll vote on the top ten (10) legislative issues to work on.  The conference is going to be held in Pasco this year.
This last year they worked with partner associations on the 6-year lid lift.  This did pass and will become law in July.  A lot of work went into this.  President Willis asked if a State-wide or County-wide effort was going to be put together to campaign for this, etc.  Mike Brown stated he hasn’t heard of anything for making that happen, but it’s a good idea.

CBRNE Haz Mat Response Team is for all hazard type responses.  There is a bill going through the process that is a big ticket item with $23 million dollars over the bi-ineum budget.  They couldn’t clearly articulate whether it should be under the Department of Ecology or the WSP and/or where the money would come from, etc.  $30,000 was put into the budget to study the governance and funding mechanism for this.  Jack Andren asked who they are looking at, either DOE or WSP?  Mike stated that right now, the Department of Ecology is more receptive and responsive to this.  There’s an issue with the explosive/bomb squad part of the team and there is discussion on taking the “E” off and having it be a CBRN team, etc.

Impact fees – the bill was unsuccessful this year.  Hopefully it will gain more momentum for the supplemental session.

The governor has gotten involved in the no-man’s land issue.  There is a lot more work to be done on the mobilization for this next session.  WSP is the governing body on determining response.  For non-wildfire incidents there is not any funding in place and WSP doesn’t want to get stuck with it coming out of their budget.  Reggie Romines stated there is also the portal-to-portal issue.  Mike stated that is going to be left up to the local levels to determine whether or not they are going to participate.
The State Fire Marshal Office has a recruiting bill that they are hanging onto for next year.  They want to make the position eligible for LEOFF retirement for incumbent members.

The biggest disappointment this year was the legislation for fire safe cigarettes not passing.  Philip Morris, the largest cigarette company was in support of this bill.  Discussion followed.  This will be worked on again next year.  Oregon, Utah, Alaska, California and Kentucky have all passed a similar law.  It was asked if this also included tribal cigarettes.  Mike stated that it does not.  It controls the tobacco companies and not the tribal reservations, however, it indirectly solves the problem.
EMS Levy was successful by not adding on to the schools.  The schools will be on the ballot for a constitutional change in November for it to take a simple majority to pass levies, etc.

PVDE’s for fire retardants in computers, TV’s, etc.   Looking at banning all three (3) kinds of PVDE’s – Octa, Penta and Deca.  The Deca is hard to find as it breaks down to Octa and Penta.  An alternative needs to be identified.  Dell and Hewlett Packard have already quit using Deca for a retardant and studying alternatives.  It will be a few years before it goes into effect.  Washington is the first state to ban these.  Maine is voting on and California is introducing it next year.

Pension issues – there is a cancer bill for lowering the threshold for duty related retirement.  There are some other LEOFF bills being worked on as well.  On the volunteer side, they want to increase the Board size by adding two (2) more members.

Senate Bill 5097 regarding safe schools has been worked hard on.  Fire Chiefs are encouraged to contact schools regarding putting together community response teams.  This is for an all risk style training, not just fire drills.  All school members must be trained in incident command.  It would be good to develop a plan together with the schools.
The WAC 296-305 is under full review.  This will be discussed at the July conference.  A fall workshop will be held in October.  May 15th in Ellensburg will be a Planning for Elections workshop.

The Association thanked Mike Brown for his presentation.

Treasurer’s Report

Kathy Hale reported there is a balance of $9,904.01.

COMMITTEE REPORTS:

Program/Speaker Committee

President Willis stated the next meeting will be a Joint Meeting with the Police Chiefs and has been moved to June 21st at the Fircrest Golf Course.

Reggie Romines reported the August speaker will be someone from L&I and the September speaker will be the State Auditor.
Audit Committee- DORMANT

Banquet/Awards Committee

Wayne Wienholz reported the Commissioners are concerned about the food and the price and they are checking on some other locations to hold the banquet at.
Wayne stated he wanted to explain about the lunch and charging the $10.00.  When he provides the lunch, he only takes what it costs to cover his expenses and the rest goes into the Association account.  He is not making any money on doing this.   By him providing lunches, it helps to off-set the months we go through a catering company and have to pay more.  The Association thanked Wayne for cooking and providing lunch.

Emergency Management Committee/Air Ops

No representative present.  The zone coordinators will be contacting agencies regarding updating who is on the call-back lists, etc. to make sure the right people are in the right places, etc.
Fire Marshal Task Force

Wayne reported the IFC had changed the 3’ setbacks to 5’ setbacks for residential buildings.  However, the table in the code is very confusing and so the State Building Code has decided to just go back to the 3’ setbacks.  This will not affect the LID ordinances or the road widths.   We cannot be more restrictive than the code at the County level.  This needs to be pushed forward.  Discussion followed.
HB 1756/RCW 52.33 Response Time Reporting Committee

Keith Wright stated CPFR’s report is done.  He would like to see others if theirs is done.  District 5’s is done.  President Willis asked if the State Association is working on a template for next years reporting.  Mike Brown stated they are working with IFF to collect reports and then send a copy to the State Chiefs and they’ll collect the data.
DIVISION REPORTS:

EMS

Judy Murphy reported several years ago they looked at heart attacks in the field and how to call in the field for cath lab.  Some data collection was done and it showed that over a year, 85% were correct.  Starting in 2009 there will be a national mandatory reporting (NEMSIS or WEMSIS) which will be much like NFIRS.  There is a core group looking at the different reporting systems.
There are new protocols coming out January.  The football helmet and pad removals is going to be pulled out early.

The IRIS, patient tracking system has been revitalized and a core group is working on it.  There will be more information to come.

Pat Donovan reported the Quarterly Divert meeting was held on Tuesday.  He will send out an e-mail with the key messages once they’re typed up.  Transports and ER visits are up for First Quarter and left without being seen has increased.  They also have something new to look at and that is whether this is a continuous trend or just a one time bump.  The next steps need to be discussed at some time as far as where the association wants to go with the divert issue.  He will ask Jim Duggan to attend the meeting that is discussed at.  If anyone has any questions, please call or e-mail him.
Bob Black reported that on April 26th they broke ground on the Gig Harbor hospital.

Training – MetroTraining

Kelvin Johnson reported the April Metro drill was in Gig Harbor and they had an extrication drill.  For May, instead of it being the second Wednesday, it was moved to Tuesday, May 1st for a Commanding the Mayday class.  Next month it will be held at University Place Station 3-2 on June 13th from 9:00 to 12:00 with a topic of interfacing with PCSORT.
The RCC TEW committee met yesterday.  Judy Harmon needs your reimbursable information in by May 31st.  There is some IMT training being offered.  It is a five (5) day class, however, it is a very good class and will fulfill the ICS 300 and 400 requirement.

OUTSIDE AGENCY REPORTS:

American Red Cross

No representative present.
Department of Emergency Management

Ken Parrish reported the State, under the fire mobilization plan, is to recognize the Urban Search and Rescue Task Force as a State asset first.  This is finally based on a legal opinion that the Washington Task Force 1 is an asset for the State first and they have to utilize the task force in-state first.
The Orting water emergency – Steve Bailey asked him to pass on his thanks for everyone that responded to it.  There was a tremendous unified command effort that worked really well.  Kudos and thanks to all the departments that responded.  There were a lot of great lessons learned through that event.  There will be an AAR in Orting next week.  They discovered some security issues of the water sources that will be discussed with the water companies.  The intellicaster was launched several times during the Orting event.  It had an 82% success rate, meaning that it got a live voice pick up or an answering machine pick up.

EMS

Norma Pancake stated the variances to work with a part-time ambulance licensing, for any agency that does this, they should have liability insurance the same as if they provided ALS.  Discussion followed.
Norma reported that for the next five (5) months she will be supporting pink and she is doing the 60 mile, 3 day cancer walk.  She would appreciate any and all support on this.

Fire Marshal

Wayne Wienholz stated that he meant no disrespect to the Commissioners earlier regarding them looking into a different location for the Banquet.
Wayne stated this is a significant meeting for him today, 15 years as of last month, he’s been a Fire Marshal in Pierce County, which is three (3) times longer than any other one.  He thanked everyone for their support.

State Chiefs/Western Chiefs

Dan Packer stated the conference is July 11- 13 with the golf tournament being on the 10th.
The IT Section had an exciting launch with 15 or 16 who attended.  They had a kick off meeting in Spokane.  To be discussed at the next Board meeting is an Officers Section – either a Chief or Company Officer Section for putting together succession planning and development.  If there is someone in your organization that would like to help work on this and get it launched, please let him know.

PS Clean Air Agency

Dic Gribbon stated he had no report to give this month.
PC Fire Commissioners

Dan Rankin stated in regards to the Key Peninsula, District 16 problem, it is up to the community to resolve.  His heart goes to the public that has to suffer.
The next Commissioners meeting will be May 24th at 7:00 p.m. at Station 21-4.

It was asked if there was anything the Chiefs Association could do to help District 16.  Guy Allen stated not at this time, we just need to let the legal process go its course.  July 11th is the jury trial for the Commissioner.  Discussion followed.  It was suggested that the Association send a letter of support to Chief Lique.  He has done a nice job on keeping the crew together through this difficult time.  They continue to perform professionally, etc.  President Willis will draft a letter to be sent to District 16.
Dept. of Natural Resources

No representative present.  President Willis stated he was not able to get in contact with Chuck Frame to get more information on the red card certification process he had mentioned wanting the Association or Pierce County to take over the process, etc.  It was discussed at the Executive Board meeting and it was recommended that it stay with the current system.  Dan Packer stated that he missed the discussion on this, however, he has talked to Chuck Frame at length on this and he wouldn’t recommend the County or DEM taking it.  Maybe as an Association in the future we could have a part in this.  There are models out there where county associations and the local DNR officer have a committee process where this is handled.  Discussion followed.   President Willis suggested putting together a committee to look at this further.
Unfinished Business

Nothing at this time.
New Business
A. FF Appreciation Day.  Keith Wright reported the LeMay Museum is hosting a Firefighter Appreciation Day on Saturday June 2nd from 10:00 to 4:00.  It is free and only open to Fire Department members and their families.  It will be a non-alcoholic, non-smoking event with dozens of antique and new fire apparatus, fire extrication demo, band from Tacoma FD, etc.  Also, for $5.00 you can tour the car museum which usually costs $15.00.  Fliers will be sent out soon.
B. Hydrant Flows and Maintenance.  President Willis stated he was convinced by Calvin Goings assistant to not pursue this issue.  It would be a long process and we would need to be very careful about what we ask for.  If we need to have the work done and we need the data for the rating bureau, we would be better off to continue doing this ourselves as there is no recourse for mandating the water companies to do and provide us with the information we need, etc.
Good of the Order

Andy McAfee reported he received a notice from the tribal group that they are moving BoomTown Fireworks to 31st and River Road.
Adjournment
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 2:00 p.m.

The next PCFCA meeting will be a Joint meeting with the Police Chiefs.  The regular meeting date is changed to June 21, 2007 at Fircrest Golf Course.
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